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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 10, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Lentz, Maturo, and Munir


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson,
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo acknowledged receipt of email correspondence from Environ, a letter from Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, and a letter from Linda Salmon, all regarding 325 Valley Drive.  

OLD BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Design Permit DP-7-07 and Use Permit UP-10-07; Mitigated Negative Declaration, Design Permit and Use Permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 90,000 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility with 20,000+/- cu. yds. of cut/fill; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010


Senior Planner Tune noted that Condition LL was updated, as requested by Commission Munir, to delete the language referring to the roof as the location for alternative energy systems.


Commissioner Lentz stated that he had listened to recordings of past meetings and had a few questions.  He asked if staff’s calculation of the 20 percent cap was based on total square footage of a building or of just the freight forwarding use.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the City uses total square footage of the building, both office and warehouse space.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the extent of research done about asthma as a health impact.  Senior Planner Tune stated that asthma is one of the respiratory illnesses evaluated as part of the chronic non-cancer hazard index figures prepared by the air quality consultant.  


Commissioner Lentz noted that the consultant estimates a cancer risk for the Northeast Ridge of 2.8 per million and a hazard index of 0.01.  He observed that Crocker Park workers have a higher hazard index, but a lower cancer risk.  Senior Planner Tune explained that two different mathematical formulas are used, based on two different kinds of exposure durations.  He said there is also the assumption is that the cancer risk would decrease as emission standards become tighter in the future.  He explained that the hazard index addresses health risks other than cancer, such as asthma.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that the Commission had expressed concern about nighttime glare from skylights, and the applicant had modified the project to include clerestory windows to provide natural light instead.  He asked about the possibility of keeping the skylights and having them covered during evening hours.  Senior Planner Tune said the roof was also modified to accommodate photovoltaic panels.  Commissioner Hunter commented that the clerestory windows also create less visual impact to residents of the Northeast Ridge above.  He expressed support for this option as the best way to minimize glare.


Commissioner Lentz said he had no further questions for staff or the applicant.  He thanked the Commission for allowing him to participate in the decision on this project.  He expressed his appreciation to the members of the public who wanted him to be present to vote.


Commissioner Lentz noted that as he was reading through the materials, he was surprised to see this land use application coming forward, given the Commission’s recent discussions about prohibiting freight forwarding in the Quarry subarea and limiting them in the Crocker Park subarea.  He observed that allowing this use will raise the current 18 percent of total square footage within Crocker Park to the City’s 20 percent cap for freight forwarding uses.


Commissioner Lentz stated that as a parent of a daughter with asthma, he did not like the proposed use, but felt bound to uphold his duties as a Planning Commission to consider the application in light of the City’s existing rules.  He noted that this applicant has tried to work with the City and was willing to voluntarily undertake meeting LEED green building standards.  He advocated reducing emissions and making operations more efficient as a way of combating global warming and respiratory disease.


Commissioner Munir recommended reopening the public hearing to take further comments.  He made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to reopen the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was reopened.


Chairperson Maturo invited comments from members of the public.


Terry O’Connell read a letter from Ken McIntire advocating preservation of open space and native habitat on San Bruno Mountain and opposing any increases in Crocker Park traffic and air pollution.  


Ms. O’Connell noted that the City’s consultants estimated truck traffic by using figures from similar facilities.  She suggested asking the applicant how many trucks the facility anticipates handling.


Michele Salmon presented a letter from Dave Towle opposing the increased air pollution and truck traffic the project would generate.

Ms. Salmon expressed concern about safety of truck drivers.  She said research shows that truck drivers face an increased risk of road accidents due to lengthy driving periods and increased risk of physical pain, violence, and serious injuries.  Chairperson Maturo clarified that the issue before the Planning Commission was freight forwarding as a use, not the health impacts from truck driving.  Ms. Salmon responded that the hazards facing truck drivers affect the safety of the entire community.


Ms. Salmon argued that the proposed use was not compatible with Brisbane’s nearby residential neighborhoods and public uses.  She urged the Planning Commission to deny the project because of safety concerns.  She reminded the Commission that the City’s guidelines set 20 percent as the maximum, not a mandatory limit.  She strongly recommended prohibiting all freight forwarding uses in Crocker Park.


Cris Hart observed that truck traffic is not the only way of delivering goods, and that rail, water, and air should also be considered.  He questioned the use of this site for freight forwarding, noting that a location immediately adjacent to the freeway would be better.  Mr. Hart noted the project will increase truck traffic and air pollution, but it offers no benefits to the community.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir said he had three main concerns, the first being traffic.  He noted the studies indicate that truck traffic will be spread throughout the day, and he questioned if this would hold true if nighttime hours were eliminated, as discussed at the last meeting.  He wondered about safety impacts to pedestrians in the area, as well as impacts on the Bay and the natural environment resulting from increased traffic.  Commissioner Munir acknowledged that the next phase of development at the Northeast Ridge will also add to traffic in the area.  

Commissioner Munir indicated that air pollution was an additional concern.  He said that common sense would lead one to believe that the hazard index and cancer risk would be more directly correlated.

Commissioner Munir said his third concern had to do with the applicant’s voluntary compliance with the City’s green building ordinance.  He noted that under the current ordinance, applicants can choose a variety of features to meet the LEED silver standard, but alternative energy does not necessarily have to be included.  He recommended requiring some kind of alternative energy production at this facility, noting the building will have a large, flat roof well suited to solar collection.  He said he did not consider allowing the applicant to choose a solar water heater system to be sufficient.  He advocated requiring all large projects to produce some of their own energy.


Commissioner Hunter commented that this application has provided an opportunity for the City to look at the 20 percent cap on freight forwarding, and he expressed his appreciation to members of the community who provided input.  He emphasized the importance of public input in shaping City policies and goals.


Commissioner Hunter noted the City’s guidelines are based on past experience in the community, and they clarify for applicants what the City expects.  He observed that freight forwarding is an existing land use in Brisbane, one which had been considered carefully and limited to 20 percent in Crocker Industrial Park.  He suggested that the City consider changing the General Plan to phase out freight forwarding uses in the future.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the studies done by consultants are usually based on a very conservative, worst-case scenarios, so actual circumstances may turn out to be better than the estimates.  Based on the information available, Commissioner Hunter said he was inclined to allow the proposed use, with the conditions proposed by staff.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the Planning Commission would have an opportunity to review the draft General Plan in its entirety before the updated version is sent to the City Council for final approval.  Community Development Director Prince indicated that there will be an opportunity for the Planning Commission to propose further changes.  He said the City Council still needs to finish its review of the noise section, and staff was waiting for the Baylands EIR, so it could be incorporated into the environmental review for the General Plan.


Director Prince noted that although the Planning Commission recommended that the General Plan prohibit freight forwarding in the Quarry subarea, the City Council decided only to ban residential uses, and freight forwarding was not addressed.  He agreed with Commissioner Hunter that the Planning Commission should revisit the issue of freight forwarding in general and consider revising the threshold.


Commissioner Hunter observed that this application helped bring the issue of freight forwarding to the public’s attention, and he encouraged the Commission to address the subject in the future.


Director Prince advised that the Commission first needs to take action on the Mitigated Negative Declaration based on the findings and evidence in the record and the rules currently in place.


Commissioner Munir agreed that the Commission’s decisions should be based on findings as to the project’s potential impacts on the community.  


Director Prince recommended using the thresholds of significance established by scientific studies to determine whether impacts can be mitigated to a less-than-significant level.  He observed that the evidence presented by the City’s consultants identifies incremental traffic and air quality impacts compared to the existing use.


Chairperson Maturo observed that there are certain existing uses in Crocker Park that the Planning Commission would prefer to discontinue, but they are allowable land uses under the current regulations.  She said that Commissioners should make decisions based on the facts rather than their personal biases and emotions.  She recommended following the recommendation of staff and the City’s consultants.


Chairperson Maturo expressed caution about demanding 100% energy self-sufficiency when it is not legally required.  She supported developing written standards and evaluating projects in terms of how well they comply.


Chairperson Maturo said she was pleased with the limitations on diesel idling, prohibitions on diesel forklifts, and provision of electrical power at truck bays.  She noted the proper way to negotiate these features is through conditions of approval.  She stated that in her view, the applicant had agreed to the conditions and met the City’s requirements.


Chairperson Maturo advocated limiting nighttime hours.  She suggested requiring the facility to suspend operations between 9:00 p.m. and 4:00 a.m.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the TC-1 Crocker Park Trade Commercial District regulations define night operations as from 10:00 p.m. to 5:00 a.m., consistent with the standards elsewhere in town.  Commissioners agreed to use that standard.


Commissioner Munir noted the Planning Commission frequently imposes conditions not required by law in an attempt to better the environment and produce benefits for the community.  He expressed his opinion that the Commission should take advantage of every opportunity to further its goals.  He said alternative energy provides environmental benefits as well as economic paybacks, and he recommended requiring on-site energy generation for all major new projects.  Commissioner Munir observed that Condition LL would allow the applicant to choose one option or the other; he advocated requiring a photovoltaic system, no matter what.


Commissioner Hunter indicated that he supported limiting operations to from 5:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. to reduce noise at night.  He noted that Brisbane is already a very quiet community, and restrictions like this help maintain the quiet.


Commissioner Munir asked if there was any limit on the length of time the Use Permit would be valid.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to recommended Condition KK, allowing indefinite use as long as the building is occupied by a freight forwarder.  Commissioner Hunter noted that Condition JJ gives the Planning Commission ongoing jurisdiction to modify the conditions if warranted.


Commissioner Munir asked about monitoring traffic and updating the traffic studies.  Senior Planner Tune referred to Condition DD, requiring a report on the success of the mitigation measures.  Commissioner Munir suggested requiring an additional report one year after occupancy to evaluate impacts on off-peak traffic along Bayshore.  Senior Planner Tune recommended clarifying that the applicant would pay for the additional studies.


Commissioner Munir recommended revising Condition LL to require the applicant to install a photovoltaic system or alternative source to provide enough energy to meet the demands of the building.  


Daniel Johnson, representing the applicant, said International Airport Centers was still in discussion with a company that installs photovoltaic systems and sells the excess power.  He estimated that covering the entire roof would cost $5 million to $6 million, an impractical amount for a $9 million development project.  He explained that it was for this reason that the applicant agreed to at least install a solar heating system for the domestic water supply.  He emphasized the need to consider the economic feasibility of the project.  Mr. Johnson pointed out that the project will voluntarily comply with the City’s green building standard, and the roof will be designed to accommodate solar panels in the future.  


Mr. Johnson stated that the applicant has tried to address all of the City’s concerns in its revised design and has accepted the conditions proposed by staff.  He questioned the fairness of imposing additional requirements that the applicant has not yet had a chance to evaluate.


Chairperson Maturo said she was not comfortable adding new conditions.  She noted the City does not have existing standards for on-site energy generation, and it may not be practical to require all projects to provide their own energy.


Director Prince observed that the applicant had voluntarily committed to meeting the LEED silver standard and installing at least a solar water heating system.  He advised that further study would be needed to determine to what degree energy generation would be feasible.


Commissioner Hunter commented that energy self-sufficiency would be in the best interests of the applicant, but affordability is a key issue, as it is for many individuals.


Commissioner Munir suggested adding language requiring the applicant to install a photovoltaic system to generate enough energy for the site “if feasible.”  Mr. Johnson agreed to that qualification.  He expressed the applicant’s willingness to explore possibilities.


Director Prince recommended drafting separate conditions to address the solar hot water heating system and to require an independent solar energy analysis to determine the feasibility of alternative energy sources.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Lentz asked how the applicant planned to comply with Condition B, designing the roof to accommodate solar panels.  Mr. Johnson said the structure will be designed to support a higher load.


Commissioner Munir noted that the Commission also wanted to add a one-year follow-up report to Condition DD.


Mr. Johnson asked for clarification of the allowed hours of operation.   Commissioners proposed limiting operations to the hours between 5:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.


Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to approve the project with the revised conditions.  The motion was unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince recommended that the Commission recognize Commissioner Hawawini for his service on the Planning Commission.  He suggested inviting former Commissioner Hawawini to attend a future meeting and said he would check on his availability.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter welcomed Commissioner Lentz back from his travels.


Chairperson Maturo reminded members of the public that they should route communications through City staff so they can be distributed to all Planning Commissioners.


Chairperson Maturo recognized Anja Miller’s request to address the Commission.


Anja Miller expressed concern that the Commission more readily accepts facts received from developers than from citizens.  She emphasized the need to consider public input as well as reports from consultants, and she urged the Commission to be more fair to the people.  


Ms. Miller expressed her opinion that the City’s green building ordinance does not go far enough.  She recommended changing the green building ordinance to make it more effective.


Ms. Miller questioned the applicant’s process for evaluating the financial feasibility of a solar energy system.  She stated that her home system has been a good investment, with a payback period of about nine years and an estimated life of thirty years for the equipment.  


Ms. Miller said that a full Environmental Impact Report should have been required for the project rather than a Mitigated Negative Declaration.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of April 24, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

